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GENOA CHARTER TOWNSHIP

PLANNING COMMISSION

PUBLIC HEARING

AUGUST 8, 2016
6:30 P.M.
MINUTES
CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting of the Genoa Charter Township Planning Commission was called to order at 6:32 p.m. Present were Chairman Doug Brown, Barbara Figurski, James Mortensen, Chris Grajek, and Diana Lowe.   Absent were Eric Rauch and John McManus.  Also present was Kelly VanMarter, Community Development Director/Assistant Township Manager, Brian Borden of LSL Planning, Gary Markstrom of Tetra Tech, and an audience of 1.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  The pledge of allegiance was recited.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Moved by Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner Lowe, to approve the agenda as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  The call to the public was made at 6:33 pm with no response.
OLD BUSINESS:
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #1…Review of Planned Unit Development (PUD) agreement, environmental impact assessment, and a conceptual PUD plan for the proposed amendments to the Genoa 24 Grand, LLC Development Agreement located on the south side of Grand River Avenue, west of I-96 exit 141, in Howell.  The request is petitioned by Genoa Outlots, LLC.
Planning Commission Disposition of Petition:

A. Recommendation Amendments to the PUD Agreement (7-22-16)

B. Recommendation of Impact Assessment (6-29-16)
C. Recommendation of Conceptual PUD Plan (6-29-16)
Mr. Steve Samona, a representative from Genoa Outlots, LLC, and Harvey Weiss, the property owner, were present.
Mr. Samona gave a history of the property and the uses that were allowed when the PUD was originally approved.  Since that time, the Latson Road & I-96 Interchange was developed and the traffic patterns have changed in the Township.  The traffic in front of their development has decreased and in order to help move in more tenants and make this a viable and successful development, they would like to change the allowable uses.

Mr. Borden reviewed his letter of August 1, 2016.  The major items he feels that should be addressed are the requested permitted uses, the allowance of additional uses having a drive thru, and the mini and/or self-storage units.  He suggested the Township allow for the newly suggested uses to be allowed only by special use and not by right, to limit the number of uses with a drive thru to three, with any additional ones requiring special land use approval, and he suggested the self-storage use be restricted to the northerly portion of the property and the terminology changed to mini-storage / indoor and climate-controlled.
Also, the proposed amendments are asking to allow a second sign on the outlet parcels facing Lawson Road (the ring road) by right.  Ms. VanMarter stated that interior tenants are currently not allowed a second sign; however, the tenants who are on the corner of a public road corner are allowed a second sign.

Commissioner Mortensen asked if these requests are allowed in other PUD’s in the Township.  Ms. VanMarter stated the proposed changes to this PUD are very similar to amendments made to other PUDs in the Township.  She added that other PUDs that have uses with a drive thru have been granted them during site plan approval; however, there are no more allowed than what is already there.
Mr. Samona showed photographs of the storage facilities they are proposing.  They would be indoor, climate controlled units without overhead garage doors.
Mr. Markstrom stated that if the impervious surfaces do not change from what was originally proposed, there are no issues.  

The Brighton Area Fire Authority’s letter noted that they are the fire department who would be providing fire protection; not Howell as is stated on the plans.

Commissioner Mortensen stated he would like to allow one drive through user per out lot and if any more are wanted, they would require special land use approval.

The call to the public was made at 7:25 pm with no response.
Moved by Commissioner Mortensen, seconded by Commissioner Figurski, to recommend to the Township Board approval of the Amendment to the PUD Agreement dated 7-22-26 by Genoa Outlots, LLC with the following conditions:

· The proposed addition of a self-storage facility will be limited to internal self-storage units that are climate controlled with limited overhead doors and will require special land use approval.

· Two signs will be allowed by right on the out lot parcels; one facing Grand River and one facing the ring road.

· By right, uses with a drive thru of any kind are allowed on Lots 2, 3, and 4 and the uses with a drive thru requested on the northeasterly out lot building will require special land use approval.
· This recommendation is subject to review and approval by the Township Attorney.
The motion carried unanimously.

Moved by Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner Lowe, to recommend to the Township Board approval of the Impact Assessment dated 6-29-16 by Genoa Outlots, LLC with the changes noted in sections C, F, and I.   The motion carried unanimously.

Moved by Commissioner Mortensen, seconded by Commissioner Lowe, to recommend to the Township Board approval of the Conceptual PUD Plan dated 6-29-16 by Genoa Outlots, LLC conditioned upon the requirement of the Brighton Area Fire Authority stated in their letter of July 6, 2016 be met.  The motion carried unanimously.

OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #2… Review of Planned Unit Development (PUD) Agreement, environmental impact assessment, and a conceptual PUD plan for the proposed amendments to the Development Agreement located on the northeast corner of Grand River and Lawson intersection in Howell.  The request is petitioned by Grand River/Lawson Associates, LLC.
Planning Commission Disposition of Petition:

A. Recommendation of Amendment to the PUD Agreement (7-22-16)
B. Recommendation of Impact Assessment (6-29-16)
C. Recommendation of Conceptual PUD Plan (6-29-16)

Mr. Steve Samona, a representative from Genoa Outlots, LLC, and Harvey Weiss, the property owner, were present.

Mr. Samona gave a history of the property and the uses that were allowed when the PUD was originally approved.  As is the case with the first item on the agenda, since that time, the Latson Road & I-96 Interchange was developed and the traffic patterns have changed in the Township.  The traffic in front of their development has decreased and in order to help move in more tenants and make this a viable and successful development, they would like to change the allowable uses.

Mr. Borden reviewed his letter of August 1, 2016.  His items of concern are the same as Agenda Item #1.  He suggested the Township allow for the newly suggested uses to be allowed only by special use and not by right, to limit the number of uses with a drive thru to three, with any additional ones requiring special land use approval, and he suggested the self-storage use to be restricted to the northerly portion of the property and the terminology changed to min-storage / indoor and climate-controlled.
Chairman Brown would like dealerships to require a special land use permit.  

Commissioner Mortensen has concerns about gas stations being allowed by right.  

Commissioner Figurski agrees with both Chairman Brown and Commissioner Mortensen.

Mr. Weiss stated that this location is perfect for a gas station.  The gas stations that are being designed and built now are very nice.  They are not like the old types of gas stations.  Mr. Samona agreed.  He stated they are large convenience stores that have gas pumps.

Commissioner Grajek stated that if the Township allowed one of the new-style gas stations, it may force the other ones in the area to upgrade their buildings and sites.
Mr. Markstrom reviewed his letter of August 3, 2016.  He is recommending that the driveway provision in the PUD agreement require a traffic study as well as approval by MDOT.

The Brighton Area Fire Authority’s letter noted that they are the fire department who would be providing fire protection; not Howell as is noted on the plans.

The call to the public was made at 8:33 pm with no response.
Moved by Commissioner Mortensen, seconded by Commissioner Grajek, to recommend to the Township Board approval of the Amendment to the PUD Agreement dated 7-22-16 by Grand River/Lawson Associates, LLC with the following conditions:

· New car dealerships will be permitted by special land use permit.

· A high-quality gas station combined with a customary convenience store and other services, such as a small restaurant, etc. will be considered under a special land use permit.

· Two uses with a drive thru of any type, whether a bank or restaurant, etc. will be permitted by right.  Any additional uses with a drive thru will require a special land use permit.
· An indoor storage unit will require a special land use permit and will be limited to indoor, climate controlled with limited overhead doors.  The location of such unit will be limited to the northwest corner of the site.

· This recommendation is subject to review and approval by the Township Attorney.
The motion carried (Brown – yes; Figurski – no; Mortensen – yes; Lowe – yes; Grajek – yes).

Moved by Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner Lowe, to recommend to the Township Board approval of the Impact Assessment dated 6-29-16 by Grand River/Lawson Associates, LLC with the changes made to Item F as noted and the addition of “residential zoning to the east side of the property”.  The motion carried unanimously.

Moved by Mortensen, seconded by Grajek, to recommend to the Township Board approval of the Amendment to the PUD Agreement dated 7-22-16 by Grand River/Lawson Associates, LLC with the following conditions:

· The reconfiguration of the driveway facing Grand River will require a traffic study and approval by MDOT.

· The requirement of the Brighton Area Fire Authority stated in their letter of July 6, 2016 be met.  
The motion carried (Brown – yes; Figurski – no; Mortensen – yes; Lowe – yes; Grajek – yes).
Administrative Business:
· Staff Report 

Ms. VanMarter gave an update on the Lake Shore Phase 3 Update.  One of the items in the approval was a central dumpster station; however, MSHDA denied funding that portion of the project.  She administratively approved six locations for dumpsters throughout the site.  The enclosures will be masonry with brick to match the clubhouse.  All commissioners agree with Ms. VanMarter’s approval of this change.

She has been working with Mr. Borden on a complete overhaul of the zoning ordinance and they hope to be able to present it to the Planning Commission in September.  She may be setting a special meeting for Monday, September 26th.  

· Approval of the July 11, 2016 Planning Commission meeting minutes
Moved by Commissioner Lowe, seconded by Commissioner Grajek, to approve the minutes of the July 11, 2016 Planning Commission Meeting as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
· Member Discussion
Commissioner Figurski gave an update of the July ZBA meeting.

· Adjournment
Moved by Commissioner Grajek, seconded by Commissioner Figurski, to adjourn the meeting at 8:51 pm.  The motion carried unanimously.  
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